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He had much sympathy with the large group at the Tsar's
court who wished to see restored the old cordial relations
between Germany and Russia, who looked to Berlin rather
than to Paris and London, and whose shibboleth was
monarchical solidarity rather than constitutional democ-
racy. To this group belonged Baron Fredericks, the vener-
able, influential, and universally respected Master of the
Tsar's Household; Kokovtsev, Minister of Finance; Kri-
voshein, Minister of Agriculture; to a certain extent
Stolypin, the Premier; Witte, who was out of office, but
still influential; and a large number of "Baltic Germans"
who by their ability had acquired a great number of civil
and military offices in the Tsar's empire. But Sazonov also
believed, like so many Pan-Slavs, that Bismarck had done
Russia a great injustice at the Congress of Berlin, as had
Billow in the Bosnian Crisis. Nevertheless, he wanted to
cooperate with Germany and reestablish mutual confidence.
He therefore welcomed the visit which the Tsar was to pay
the Kaiser at Potsdam in November, 1910.
Sazonov, like Bethmann, was sincerely desirous of peace.
But, as will appear in more detail in the next chapter, he
was very nervous at any advance of ^Austrian or German
influence in the Balkans which might endanger Russia's
historic mission of acquiring control of the Bosphorus and
the Dardanelles and even of Constantinople. He was also
very sensitive to the criticism of the Pan-Slav Press. It is
true that hardly ten per cent of the Russian people could
read at all, and a still smaller proportion paid any atten-
tion to newspapers, so that there was in Russia no general
"public opinion" in the Western sense of the word. Never-
theless Russian newspapers did exercise a much stronger
influence on Russian foreign policy than is usually sup-
posed, both through their criticisms of ministers at home
and through their attacks on statesmen abroad. With the
Hussian Revolution of 1905, the establishment of the Duma,

